
 
 
 
 
 

EASTWARD HO! 
A JOURNEY TO VENICE ON TWO WHEELS 

 
           

            
 

 
CHARLES GANNON 

© 2020  



	 2	

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Part One: Across the UK 
 
 

  



	 3	

 
 

 
1: From Holyhead to Ludlow 

 
 
It’s Wednesday, 14 July 1982, and I’m cycling across the island of Anglesey from 
Holyhead in the rain, heading towards Venice. I’m wearing a new cycling cape, I’ve 
removed my trousers and socks, I have open sandals on my feet and, despite the 
dismal grey skies and grey scenery, I’m not depressed – in fact, I’m elated and I’m 
singing to myself. I whizz past places with unpronounceable names: Caergeiliog, 
Bryogwran and Gwalchmai, on my way to Llanfairpwllgwyngyllgogerychwyrn-
drobwllllantysiliogogogoch and Bangor, but, at six o’clock, when I’ve run out of 
steam, I decide to stop at Gaerwen, where the welcome sight of a B&B and a cheap 
restaurant, on either side of the road, beckons. 

I had come up with the idea of this mad escapade earlier in the year. I had spent the 
four weeks of my normal annual leave in May touring around some of the glorious 
Greek islands, hopping from one to another in small boats that skipped across the 
wine-dark sea under a merciless sun exploding from a cloudless blue sky – nothing 
could have been more different from my current surroundings. Soon after I returned to 
work in our national broadcasting station, RTÉ, I was told that the summer schedule 
would be rather slack and that we were overstaffed. Would I like to take some more 
time off? Without hesitating I said, ‘Yes, please’.  

‘How long would you like?’  
‘As long as possible.’  
‘Can you give me some idea of how long?’  
‘Er – three months?’  
‘Leave it with me and I’ll see what I can do.’ 
Shortly afterwards I was told that I could take the three months off (without pay), 

starting in July. I prepared for a cycling journey through Wales, England, France and 
northern Italy by studying maps and reading various books, including Palladio: A 
Western Progress by Desmond Guinness and Julius Trousdale Sadler, Jr. (which 
would prove to be an excellent introduction to the wonderful architecture of the 
Veneto region between Verona and Venice). I also made regular journeys to the local 
library, where I began to study a little Italian from a Linguaphone course. I already 
had some French; I had battled with the language at school, had learned it properly 
from the BBC, and had used it successfully just the previous year, when I had spent a 
few weeks in France, staying in Paris and hitch-hiking around some of the country 
south of the capital. 

The month of July duly arrived and the weather in Dublin was atrocious; I 
continually put off the departure date and became despondent. I finally packed my 
little bag on the evening of the 13th and, at about 10 o’clock on the following 
morning, I set off on my dad’s racing bike down the Quays to Dublin Port, where I 
put myself and the bicycle on a ferry. The arrival at Holyhead in mid afternoon was 
ominously marked with a heavy rain storm, complete with thunder and lightning – 
hardly a welcoming gesture.  

But now I’m in this small village of Gaerwen, with my trousers back on, and I’m 
ringing the bell of the guest house. The lady tells me that she has a room for £5 and 
suggests that I wheel my bicycle round to the back of the house. She shows me to a 
comfortable single room upstairs, where I change out of my wet cape, dry myself and 
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rest. Later I cross the road to the restaurant and dine on poisson et pommes frites (fish 
and chips – it sounds better in French). I spend the remainder of the evening in the 
house chatting to the lady and her husband, who have both been in Venice. I am the 
only person staying in the guest house; business, I am told, has been poor this year. 
We talk late into the evening and the lady makes a pot of tea for us: a gesture much 
appreciated by a fatigued twenty-seven-year-old Irish guest. 

 
In the morning I awake to more pouring rain and, after a hearty breakfast, I ask 

permission to phone an old friend of my mother’s, Trixie, who lives in Chester. I get 
through to her and she invites me to stay in her house overnight. I am horrified to 
discover from the operator that the call costs £1.58, which I pay to my hosts. 

By the time I leave, the rain has subsided to a persistent drizzle. Back on my bike, I 
continue my journey through Llanfairpwllgwyngyllgogerychwyrndrobwllllantysilio-
gogogoch and cross Thomas Telford’s Menai bridge into Bangor, which takes forever 
to leave. I find my way on to the A55 and skirt the Welsh north coast, with a grim 
Joycean snotgreen sea to my left. Again, everything is grey and featureless; the 
deserted seaside resorts of Penmaenmawr, Conwy (with its glowering castle), Colwyn 
Bay and Abergele slip past me into oblivion. Next comes ghastly Rhyl, complete with 
gaudy plastic signs. I stop before Prestatyn to eat a cheap but filling hot meal in a 
wayside café.  

When I resume my tedious journey, the rain finally stops and a breeze blows me on 
my way. This morning the lady in the guest house had correctly predicted that the rain 
would stop – her proof was having to remove the glass frame from over her plants. 
(The logic of this escapes me.) However, my progress is quickened and now I make 
good use of the bike’s drop handlebars. Attached to them is an AA touring map of 
North Wales in a plastic bag, and fixed to the light blue frame is a holder containing a 
white plastic water bottle. All my belongings are crammed into a couple of leather 
panniers and a small brown bag over the back wheel. The lightweight bike, a Ron Kit, 
has ten gears and was bought by my dad in 1974, exactly fifty years after he had 
learned to ride a bicycle. As my own bike is larger and heavier, he kindly agreed to 
loan me his one for this mad escapade. The only disadvantage about this one is that it 
has a rather hard leather saddle, which can be a little uncomfortable at times. 

Skirting the inlet of the River Dee, I follow the A548 through an ugly industrial 
region towards Chester. I leave the main road at Queensferry and suddenly find 
myself surrounded by a flat landscape of large, ordered fields. When I finally reach 
the ancient Roman town of Chester, at four o’clock, the sun bursts out and the clouds 
vanish. Wales is behind me and I’m now in England. I am amazed that the journey 
has taken such a short time. 

I make my way to the old town centre, where I push the bicycle along Watergate 
Street, and join a large crowd of tourists and locals to admire the fine black-and-white 
‘Tudor’ buildings. At the Gothic Revival cathedral, I find a secluded spot, where I 
change back into my trousers and socks. I put the cape away and hope that it will not 
be needed again. Looking more civilized, I peep inside the cathedral before moving 
off. At the tourist information centre I succeed in finding the whereabouts of Trixie’s 
home: the delightfully-named Pear Tree Cottage in Plas Newton Lane. After I buy her 
a box of chocolates, I wander towards the Roman Gardens to view the ruins and 
continue towards the River Dee with its fine thirteenth-century bridge. I admire the 
Georgian houses in the vicinity of Bridgegate (one of the many gates of the town), 
and walk up Bridge Street. By now it is six o’clock and the streets are emptying; the 
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warm sun smiles down on the timberwork and plaster of the old buildings, most of 
which are actually Victorian. 

 

                      Chester town centre 
 
I now make my way up Northgate Street and Liverpool Road to Trixie’s rambling, 

secluded bungalow, nestled within trees, bushes and colourful flowers that tumble 
over garden walls: the very essence of the English country cottage. She appears, 
conducts me through the cosy and tastefully-furnished house, and shows me to her 
son’s neat little bedroom and bathroom, where I spruce myself up. Later we sit in a 
patio overlooking the garden and a fish pond, and eat a light meal together. The 
atmosphere is pleasantly peaceful. 

Later we climb into Trixie’s MG sports car and I am whisked off to some of the 
nearby villages to the east of the town: Tarvin, Tarporley and Nantwich. It is a 
whirlwind tour and I catch glimpses of fine old buildings basking in the evening sun. 
Back in the house I admire the antique furniture in the large living room with its high 
ceiling and wooden beams, and I help Trixie to wash up. Afterwards we sit down and, 
over a nightcap, study my map and discuss what places I should see. I am glad to 
retire to bed – it has been a long, tiring day. 

 
Today, after breakfast, Trixie drives me into the town centre and brings me on a 

relaxed walking tour. First of all we visit the small and intimate Stanley Palace; 
upstairs there is a warped wooden floor and lots of chunky old oak furniture. We then 
stroll along Watergate Street, admiring the buildings, and wander into Sotheby’s, 
which seems full of not particularly elegant grandfather clocks. We also look inside 
several of the many antique shops in the town. We make our way to Bridge Street 
through narrow alleyways and observe the River Dee from the old city walls. We 
follow these to the archway over Eastgate Street, under the clock, where we stop to 
watch the crowds below. From here we make our way to the cathedral, but stop at a 
Woolworth’s store for a cup of coffee in the restaurant. 

After a short rest (Trixie is already worn out), we continue to the cathedral and 
have a good look around inside. We agree that it is not very spectacular. We then 
amble around the cloisters and out into beautiful Abbey Square. From here we return 
to the car, stopping briefly for some shopping. 
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Back at the house, Trixie prepares lunch and we sit down to a tasty ham salad, 
followed by fresh raspberries and cream. Afterwards I pack my bags while Trixie has 
an afternoon nap. I write her a thank-you note, so as not to disturb her, but she wakes 
and wishes me goodbye. She had offered me the use of the bedroom again tonight, but 
I had felt that I would be overstaying my welcome. 

I set off at three o’clock and head southwards, passing through the little village of 
Christleton on the outskirts of Chester. Trixie had meant to bring me here yesterday 
evening. From here I make my way down towards Whitchurch along pleasantly quiet 
and narrow country roads, passing through Saighton and Bruera: tiny villages with 
houses built in the local dull-reddish stone. This is my first proper taste of the Welsh 
border counties. Then, crossing the main road I take another peaceful byway that 
passes through the pleasing village of Tattenhall. Next comes the hamlet of 
Burwardsley, after which I freewheel downhill into a steep valley, where the scenery 
is breathtakingly beautiful. I am surrounded by fields of differing shades of green; in 
the distance there are rolling hills, on which I can discern some small red stone 
houses. I push the bike up to Harthill and stop to speak with a friendly young farmer. 

From here I take a circuitous route to the small town of Malpas, passing by 
Cholmondeley (pronounced ‘Chumlee’) Castle, a rather uninspiring pile built in the 
early 1800s. I am not disappointed to discover that it is closed to the public. I continue 
my journey, passing through Bickley Town (a tiny hamlet) and No Man’s Heath 
(what wonderful names!), and cross the main road to get to Malpas. In the darkening 
evening light the little town looks rather grim, but I notice some nice architecture – in 
particular, a short row of little alms houses built in the eighteenth century. I search in 
vain for a guesthouse and push on reluctantly to the larger town of Whitchurch. I am 
surprised at the lack of B&Bs in the area and I find very few in Whitchurch. I wait at 
the Greyhound Inn, an establishment that offers accommodation and, when it opens at 
seven o’clock, a lady emerges and says to me, ‘Sorry luv, we’re full tonight’. As there 
is no sign of life at the White Bear, I have to try my luck at the Mount Hotel, which 
fortunately can offer me a bed and breakfast for £7. It’s expensive for somebody like 
me on a tight budget, but I have no choice but to accept. I am shown to a small single 
room and my bicycle is locked into a back yard. This evening, dinner must consist of 
a bag of greasy fish and chips for 65p, eaten in the street. I amble around the town, 
admiring the old buildings. I pass several pubs, full of what look like rather scruffy 
locals. In the local church, somebody is practising on the organ. Back at the hotel I 
consider treating myself to a little luxury: a drink in the bar, but when I hear loud rock 
music being played in it, I retire to my room, where I relax and write my diary. 

 
I awake early to the welcome sight of a warm, sunny morning. I appear in the 

breakfast room at eight on the dot, much to the consternation of the young waitress. A 
small table has been set for me, facing away from the other guests. I eat a substantial 
breakfast, pack my things and prepare to leave. When I pay the bill, I discover that I 
must now pay £8.10, as VAT has been added. 

I jump on my bike, now in good spirits because of the fine weather, and continue 
my journey southwards along a minor road to the village of Wem. I travel through 
beautiful undulating countryside, passing farms, fields, flowers, pretty buildings, and I 
am serenaded by birdsong. It’s Saturday and there is hardly any traffic on this country 
road. Wem turns out to be a fine little place and I stop to snap a photo of the church 
through the trees. 

From here I make my way to Shrewsbury, and the road becomes uninteresting and 
busy. As there is no other way to go, I put up with the noise and passing traffic but 
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turn off for the small village of Myddle, made famous by the recent publication of the 
book The History of Myddle by David Hey and Richard Gough. The village is rather 
unremarkable, but I stop to poke my head into the eighteenth-century church and sit 
under the lych-gate, where I take a well-deserved rest. I chat to one of the locals and 
to two cyclists who have come to see the church. 

I now press on for Shrewsbury; I attempt to follow minor roads, but because of the 
lack of signposts I end up on the busy main road. Rather than waste time going back, I 
decide to continue using this route, unpleasant though it is. I eventually cross the 
border into Shropshire (or Salop as it seems to be called here) and enter the city. I am 
disappointed: although it does have interesting old buildings, a castle and several 
churches, I find it noisy and dirty. I push the bike along the main streets, stopping to 
look at this and that, admiring the fine architecture, and I peep into St Mary’s Church, 
where some of the locals are having a coffee morning. Outside are stalls offering 
things for sale. 

Having ‘done’ Shrewsbury, I cycle as quickly as possible out of the city and head 
south-eastwards for the village of Atcham. I stop at a tiny shop and buy brown bread, 
cheese and a soft drink. Having looked around, I make my way to Attingham House 
and its extensive grounds, where I eat a picnic lunch, resting under a tree. Later I 
wander over to the fine house, which, much to my surprise, I find closed. It turns out 
that I’m not the only person to be puzzled by its closure.  

I pack up and continue on my way, this time towards Ironbridge, the famous town 
on the River Severn, where the first major single-span bridge made of cast iron, 
proposed and designed by Thomas Farnolls Pritchard, was opened in 1718. It clouds 
over, and as I approach the town, the route takes on a touristy look. The town 
disappoints me: it is full of cafés, gift shops and, of course, tourists. My instinct is to 
leave the place as quickly as possible. In doing so, I get lost, but I am finally shown 
the way towards Much Wenlock, my next destination.  

When I arrive in this charming old-world town, I park my bicycle outside the 
Guildhall and go upstairs to the Tourist Information Centre to ask about the youth 
hostel at Wilderhope Manor. I leave with a bundle of leaflets, photograph the 
Guildhall, take a look at the church, buy some groceries and head off towards Church 
Stretton along a minor road. I should have spent more time in delightful Much 
Wenlock (‘Much’ here indicating ‘Greater’, to distinguish it from the nearby Little 
Wenlock), but I am anxious to get to the youth hostel early, for fear of it being booked 
out. The long straight road, bordered on both sides by tall hedges, offers little or no 
view of the surrounding countryside, which is a pity as I am now skirting Wenlock 
Edge, a location made famous by Ralph Vaughan Williams’s song cycle ‘On 
Wenlock Edge’: musical settings of six poems from A. E. Housman’s collection of 
poems, A Shropshire Lad. 

On Wenlock Edge the wood’s in trouble; 
His forest fleece the Wrekin heaves; 
The gale, it plies the saplings double, 
And thick on Severn snow the leaves… 

I have often heard this song cycle, which evokes a quintessential English idyll, on 
the radio; now all I can see is dull, featureless scenery barely visible beyond the 
irritating hedges, and I am disappointed. 

At last I turn left, ascend a steep hill and arrive at the quaint Wilderhope Manor, 
believed to have been built in 1589. I discover that this youth hostel, a fine stone 
building, is located in a beautiful valley. When I check in, I am told that I have taken 
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the last available bed. I join a few other lads and we are conducted up a wooden spiral 
staircase to an attic dormitory – far away, I hope, from the scores of schoolchildren 
who are now arriving. Everything is clean, neat and in perfect working order – no 
wonder it costs more than usual to stay here (£3.25). I treat myself to a welcome 
shower, then go down to the refectory, where I dine on sardines, milk and an apple. 

 

            
 
                          Wenlock Edge, from Wilderhope Manor 
 
Afterwards I stroll around the area, taking photographs. The sun has now burst out 

from behind a bank of grey clouds, and the hills, valleys and fields glow in the warm 
evening light. In the distance I can hear the bleating of sheep. Now I am happy to be 
here.  

Back at the youth hostel I sit outside and write my diary in the fading light, leaving 
the schoolchildren to make as much noise as they like inside. When I am finished, I 
make my way up to the dormitory, climb into bed and fall into a deep sleep. 

 
I awake at seven to a grey, gloomy morning with a thick coating of dew on 

everything outside. I make myself a rough-and-ready breakfast and a girl offers me 
some teabags. While I eat, I gaze at the ornate plasterwork on the refectory ceiling 
and the bow rack over the huge fireplace. Just as I am about to leave, I am given the 
job of polishing the panes of glass in the doors. This possibly explains why the place 
is so clean – perhaps everyone is given a small chore before leaving. 

I am on the road again by 9.20 a.m. and I freewheel down to the cute little village 
of Cardington: a sleepy little collection of rough stone houses with masses of 
colourful flowers in the front gardens. As it is a Sunday morning, there is nobody out 
and about. On I go, up hill and down dale, following my map and the winding roads. 
Despite the lack of sunshine, the place looks beautiful. 

I finally arrive at All Stretton, a rather unremarkable village despite all that I have 
read about it. Far more interesting and colourful is Church Stretton, the small town 
farther south. I take a right turn off the town centre and begin the long, hard push over 
the Long Mynd. The climb up what is really a pathway is very steep and exhausting, 
but the fine views that can be seen are well worth the trouble – despite the poor 
visibility. Below me stretches a dramatic vista of rolling hills and valleys; in the 
distance are the mountains at the end of Wenlock Edge. 
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At last I reach the top and decide to take the easy route down to Asterton, rather 
than go uphill again and all the way round via Bridges. From here I can freewheel 
down the mountainside; in no time at all I arrive at the tiny, remote village of 
Asterton, where I rest and consult my map. Following narrow roads that pass neat 
farm houses, I make my way to Bishop’s Castle, stopping briefly to admire a splendid 
classical gateway and long straight avenue to a private mansion, Linley Hall. 

I reach Bishop’s Castle by about midday. It is a picturesque little town featuring 
some fine examples of country Georgian architecture: red-bricked houses with white 
wooden doors and windows. Everything is immaculately neat and tidy. I stop at an inn 
for a lunch consisting of a ploughman’s salad and a bag of peanuts, washed down 
with a half pint of cool, refreshing lager. 

Setting off again, I push up a steep country road with no view because of the high 
hedges; my idea is to venture into part of Clun forest. However, as the clouds have all 
gone and the sun beats down mercilessly, I stop, turn back and take the main road to 
Clun village. In doing so, I need to tackle another hill, but as the heat is unbearable by 
now, I have to push the bike. I eventually stop and change into a tee-shirt and sunhat 
(I am already wearing shorts). At last I reach the highest point and am able to 
freewheel down to the village: it is pleasant but not as wonderful as I have expected. 
When I discover how hilly the countryside is beyond, to the south, I decide to head 
eastwards to Craven Arms, on my way to Ludlow. 

Thankfully, the scenery along my revised route is pleasing and the road is an easy 
one. The rush of air is cooling as I whizz past a vista of undulating hay-filled fields. 
When I finally reach Craven Arms, I am disappointed by what I see and so I turn 
southwards for Ludlow. I stop merely to take a quick look at Stokesay Castle and the 
church beside it. 

I finally reach lovely Ludlow by five o’clock and make straight for the youth 
hostel – fortunately they have a bed for me. After a quick wash and a drink of water, I 
set out to explore the town and its elegant Georgian and Tudor buildings. My evening 

 

             
 

                                                  Ludlow town centre 
 
meal consists of a hot meat pie and a peach, which I buy in a little shop by Bridge 
Gate. While sitting on some steps and eating my food, I gaze around me. When I 
finish, the sun comes out and I begin to take some photographs. I recognize many of 
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the places here as I have already seen pictures of them in books; now it is very 
satisfying to see them for real. At this hour of the day, the streets are almost deserted 
and the atmosphere is pleasantly peaceful. As I am most impressed by Feathers Hotel, 
with its half-timbered frontage dating from 1619, I return to the hostel after my 
walking tour, leave my camera and a bag of apples there, then return to the hotel for 
the second refreshing glass of lager today, in the bar. I sit back and relax, enjoying the 
quaint surroundings. I admire a couple of old longcase (grandfather) clocks, one of 
which is in a front room that contains a period fireplace with intricate carving above 
the mantelpiece. When I ask to see the magnificent plasterwork ceiling, I am directed 
upstairs to the James I room, where I am able to examine it in detail, as well as some 
old oak furniture, on my own. A truly fascinating place – it is like travelling back in 
time. 
 

             
 
                                              Feathers Hotel, Ludlow 
 

Back at the hostel I write my diary and chat with two young couples, one Belgian 
and the other Norwegian. A most rewarding and enjoyable evening. 
 


